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Minutes of Parish Council meeting held in the Old School Community Centre, Clare on Thursday  16th January  2003 at 7pm    

Present:  Cllrs J Stevens (Chairman),  O Smith (Vice-Chairman), P Daniels,  K Groom,  K Mison, D Neal, J Smith, Cllrs. L Stevens, R Warmington .  Clerks - M Shinn & L Warmington 

1. Apologies: None
2. Register of members interests:  Cllr. Mison declared an interest in item 9 (b) as Mr Kiddy who submitted a quote is a personal friend
3. Minutes of  previous meeting 19th December 2002 :  There was one amendment on page 2 – “Cllr. L. Warmington” should show “County Cllr.”  With this amendment the minutes were signed by the Chairman as a true record as proposed by Cllr. O.Smith and seconded by Cllr. J. Smith
4. Parishioners question time/Police Report: No Police or public present 

5. Matters arising from previous minutes:

Page 1 – Sign for cemetery – Terry Wheeler has been contacted and financial clerk to follow this up.  ACTION:  FINANCIAL CLERK
Page 2 – Suffolk C.C. Linear Local transport Plan – Chairman and County Cllr. L. Warmington will complete this before the next Parish Council meeting which will be within the deadline for returning it to Suffolk County Council.

Page 2 – Suffolk Housing Society – Cllr. Groom questioned a point of order in respect of him leaving the previous meeting when this matter was discussed due to having an interest.  Chairman explained it is the duty of the Council to point out when it appears a Councillor has an interest and it is then at that Councillors discretion to leave but details are always to be minuted.

Page 2 – Replacement local plan – Chairman stated that the Planning Officer Ian Poole will be attending the February Parish Council meeting.

Page 4  - Soil dumped close to a grave – Financial clerk has contacted the family concerned and stated this matter will be investigated.

Page 6 – Agenda item 17 – Footpath in Stoke Road -  Cllr. Groom has received thanks from people using this footpath following work done to clear overgrown areas.

Page 6 – Agenda item 18 – Red phone box – Cllr. O. Smith stated this may need monitoring as the new door which has been fitted does not appear to be closing properly.

Page 6 – Agenda item 18 – Bus shelter – tile has now been dealt with
6. Correspondence:

Dedham Vale & Stour Valley Project – Invitation to forthcoming conference, any Councillors that are interested to let Chairman know

Suffolk Housing Society – Advising that no 1 Lutus has been let to Mr Matthew Jordan and his daughter

Suffolk County Council (SCC) – Regarding various highways matter which they were notified of in the previous month.  Advising action being taken.  Clerk spoke to the department at St Edmundsbury Borough Council regarding the problem with the sign at Hertford Road and they said this will be attended to but may take some time as new signs are ordered from suppliers in bulk.

Clare Website – A comment on the “Guest Book” area of the website from Eli Fairbank Harmsworth was read out stating the recent mobile skateboard park at Wickhambrook had been very enjoyable and was it possible for the Parish Council to consider doing this in Clare?  A letter is also to follow from her Grandfather to the Parish Council regarding this.

St Peter’s and St Paul’s Parish Church – Letter of thanks for the £250 donated.  They understood this to be donated toward the east window appeal but in fact it was donated toward the cost of floodlighting.  Clerk to write to them to clarify.  ACTION:  CLERK
County Councillor Les Warmington – Monthly update circulated to all Councillors

Rethink Disability – Explaining what their organisation does and requesting a donation.

St Edsmundsbury B.C. – From Cathy Manning regarding the postal elections which are being piloted in this area for the local elections in May.  There are to be meetings later this month and in February to discuss arrangements.  Cllr. R. Warmington and County Cllr. L.Warmington will be attending these.

Suffolk County Council – Regarding the revision of rural bus services grant funded routes, a review is underway for current contracts.  The Parish Council is unaware of whether Clare is affected by this.  Clerk to contact them to check. ACTION:  CLERK
Landmark Trust -  Letter to confirm dates the Ancient House is booked by the Council for 2003 and 2004.  Dates for 2005 are to be confirmed.  ACTION:  CLERK
SALC – Further information on members code of conduct – circulated to all Councillors.

SALC – Information about increase in charges and reasons for it.

7. Finance:

a) Presentation of monthly accounts – Financial Clerk presented and explained the accounts. He stated that the cash flow document needs to be more refined.  There has been a problem with the bank losing some original mandate forms but he stated as elections are coming up in May new ones will not be completed until the new Council is elected.  The current account shows a low balance this month due to money being transferred from the current account to the deposit account instead of the other way round.  Acceptance of the accounts was proposed by Cllr. J. Smith, seconded by Cllr. Daniels and carried unanimously. 

b) Exclusive rights of burial – Grave no 1298 – Walter Worthington

8. Committee reports:

-Street cleaning  - Cllr. O. Smith reported that the job of clearing the leaves in Nethergate Street is now nearly complete and Mr Mortlock will be asked to finish this off.  It appears some leaves may have been put in Emsden’s meadow and these will be dealt with.  In future years the leaf clearing will continue to be done by our street cleaners.  The path next to the land owned by Dalgety along Stoke Road has now been cleared and a good job was made of this.  
· Market- Cllr. Groom reported that the model man is no longer running a stall and domestic goods stall attendance is still erratic.  The stall holder for the Monday fish stall has also stated there could be problems with his supply of fish so it is not certain that he will continue to come.

· Cemetery

i) Yew Trees – Planning application – The application form has been completed and it was proposed by Cllr. L. Stevens and seconded by Cllr. O. Smith that the Chairman sign it and it be submitted to Borough.

ii) Top Soil Solution – The Chairman has spoken to David Byford whose land runs adjacent to the cemetery extension regarding the possibility of the soil being placed there.  Mr Byford has no objection to the soil being placed there between harvest and drilling.  Cllr. Mison left the meeting when a quote received from Ian Kiddy was read out.  This quote was for work involving moving the soil completely from the cemetery and disposing of it or moving it to low areas of the cemetery.  It was decided no decision would be made on these quotes at present.  Mr Byford is to be asked if his field is currently “set aside” as if it is the soil could be moved onto there at any time.  However a JCB would be needed to carry out this work.  Mr Byford to be contacted and Mr Kiddy will also be asked to quote for moving the soil to the field.  ACTION:  CLERK   
iii) Grass cutting etc. tender – revised contract – The new details have been typed up and Cllr. L. Stevens will provide a map with areas annotated on it to be sent to each party who is invited to tender.  Cllr. O. Smith said that it is necessary for the cemetery committee to have more control over the grass cutting and to monitor it is being done correctly and regularly.
There is still a big problem with the compound for soil not being used by the grave diggers and soil is still being deposited in the ditch.  Financial clerk was asked to provide details of when burials are taking place so that this can be monitored.  Letters are again to be sent to the funeral directors to emphasise the importance of using the compound.  ACTION:  CLERK/FINANCIAL CLERK
Financial clerk pointed out that when the cemetery extension starts to be used that lines will need to be marked out on it to show where graves are to be dug.  The cemetery committee are holding a site meeting next Sunday and they will look at this.  ACTION:  CEMETERY COMMITTEE
Cllr. Neal asked who had responsibility for the burial ground in Cavendish Road and Cllr. O. Smith confirmed this belongs to the Baptist Church.

- SALC- Cllr. Daniels reported that the SALC increase in membership fees is 20% and only 5% has been allowed for in the precept.  There is likely to be a meeting of the St Edmundsbury section of SALC next month.  

· Finance-  Cllr. Daniels reported that regarding the public liability aspect of insurance in respect of Clare in Bloom, the Parish Council policy does provide cover for this . A list of all assess of Clare in Bloom is needed.  Clerk will provide this for Financial Clerk.  ACTION:  CLERK
i) Freedom of Information Act – proposals for action required – Cllr Daniels has looked at the requirements in great detail and has prepared a report stating what he sees as our duties and requirements.  This will be presented to the Commissioner dealing with the Freedom of Information Act.  Chairman thanked Cllr. Daniels for providing such an excellent report. 
· Website - Cllr. J. Smith reported that the clerk had had a meeting with Jason Fitzpatrick and problems were discussed and many matters have now been resolved.  There will be a meeting on 11th February at 7.30 and ideas from any Councillors about improvements would be welcomed. 

· CLASP -  Cllr. J. Smith reported that the last meeting had been cancelled and she is unable to attend the next meeting which is being held on 23rd January.  She stated that it is sometimes difficult to feel fully effective on the CLASP committee as it is already so well organised.  However there are some problems in getting volunteers to help CLASP in that there are only a limited number of people in Clare who do not work during the day and can give up the time to provide assistance.  A letter is to be sent to Marion Burbridge to enquire whether CLASP ever heard any more about their eligibility for a rural fund grant which they were going to apply for and could help them significantly towards the purchase of a new mini bus. 

· CHOC  - Cllr. L. Stevens reported that the vandalism of the Town Hall which had occurred on 30th November at a private party was now a Police matter.  Two people have been identified as being involved and they will be interviewed and possibly charged with criminal damage.  The family which had arranged for the hire of the hall have contributed some money already to CHOC for repairs.  Repairs needed were for the alarms and the burns on the floor.  Due to the damage done to the floor by cigarette burns, after some discussion with the Fire Brigade and other  hall committees it has been decided that the Town Hall will be non-smoking as CHOC cannot afford the high costs of repairs to the floor.  An estimate has been received for the repair of the floor and another estimate is being sought by the family who hired the hall.  It is likely to take a week to repair the floor.  The issue of the non-smoking policy will be monitored in case of loss of bookings and cost implications.  So far only one booking has been cancelled due to this new ruling.  The Police have advised  video cameras should be installed inside the Town Hall in case of future problems .  Cllr. R. Warmington suggested that some information is put in The Focus so that people are made aware of why the hall is now non-smoking.  There has been some organisations who have stated they are pleased that the hall is now non-smoking. 

· School governors – Cllr. R. Warmington reported that Revd. Paul Greenin is leaving Clare so has had to resign from the Governing Body.  He stated he has very much enjoyed being a Governor at the school and would encourage others to do it.  The Primary School are always in need of new Governors, people of all ages and all walks of life as this provides a broader spectrum on the Governing Body.  The fence around the school which was blown down in the October gales has now been repaired.  The delay was due to new regulations as everything has to now be done through Suffolk County Council at Ipswich.  In the case of the fence this was a safety issue and the Governing Body are concerned about delays of this kind.

· Borough Councillors – Chairman reported that the Overview and Scrutiny Committee are holding a meeting on 24th  February in Haverhill regarding the proposed expansion of Stansted Airport.  There will be input from Haverhill Town Council, Borough Council as well as supporters and opposers of the scheme.  The Chairman said it is important that people support this meeting as input from the parishioners of Clare is vital.  Chairman will let Councillors know the time of this meeting and the Clerk will arrange to put up notices in respect of this.  ACTION:  CHAIRMAN/CLERK.  
Chairman also reported that the plans for the Abbeyfield development in the old Half Moon are progressing.  A detailed specification is being drawn up.  It is hoped it will open in September 2004.  Already they are almost up to full subscriptions with nominations going through Borough.  Nominations can also go through Abbeyfield.  A large number of people attended the open day.  Cllr. Groom asked if the scheme is restricted to clare residents.  This is not the case, although it is likely that it will be people  associated with Clare that will apply.

The Playing Field committee are to meet next week to draw up ideas for a business plan.

People with interests in various sports are encouraged to be involved in this.  These people are notified through networking.  Companies such as Premier Sports who run coaching sessions may also be involved.  John Martin is to chair the next meeting.  Borough may also provide help with funding the skateboard park and the recreation area. 

· County Councillors – County Cllr. L. Warmington stated that he sits on the committee at County with responsibility for appointing School Governors and there is  always a shortfall across the county.  The Boundary Commission are currently reviewing County Council seats as a whole with possible changes to the existing wards and districts in the council.  Anyone can submit a plan to change the way that electoral divisions are organised.  The idea is that every division should have the same number of electors.  Chairman stated that reviews were done in St Edmundsbury but Clare did not change.  County Cllr. L. Warmington  will shortly be attending an induction day in respect of his seat on the County adoption panel.

9. Planning: 
a) SE/02/3488/A – Advertisement Application – Provision of internally illuminated ATM surround – Co-op Store, Market Hill, Clare – Recommended approval of the installation of ATM but the original illuminated design was preferable as was more suitable for the partially sighted and in view of the fact that by 2004 all such machines will have Braille displays this design seems more suited. 

Borough decisions

SE/02/3372/P – Mrs P Loye, Cornflowers – granted

Ian Poole – Planning Officer will be attending the next Parish Council meeting to discuss the Local Plan and representatives from Stoke by Clare Parish Council will also be attending to hear this presentation.

10. Local Linear Transport Plan – Draft reply presentation by Chairman – Chairman and County Cllr. L. Warmington will complete this before the next Parish Council meeting and give a presentation then.
11. Screening of Recycling Centre – Suggestions on way forward (b/f from November mtg) – Chairman reported that Borough are reluctant to spend money on this due to the fact that dry recycling – i.e. collection of plastic containers etc in blue dustbins is due to start as an experiment in this borough in April or May of this year and it is hoped that this will reduce the burden on the recycling centre.  Borough have received a grant from central government for this experiment.  Cllr. Groom remarked that at the Primary School there is a bench wholly made from recycled plastics.   
12. Lighting in Malting Lane – Discuss need for maintenance of and any new lights – The light currently there is covered in ivy and there may be a need for more lighting in this area.  Clerk to chase up with Highways.  ACTION:  CLERK

13. Clare in Bloom – Feedback from AGM and discuss possible entry into Britain in Bloom competition – Cllr. J. Smith reported that a proposal had been made that Jane Bone was made President of Clare in Bloom.  She said there are also others involved who have worked very hard including Martin Thoday who did all the watering.  Chairman proposed that letters of thanks  be sent to Martin Thoday, Jane Bone, June Smith and Liz Lingley who was Secretary until October 2002.  ACTION:  CLERK .  Future feedback from Clare in Bloom will be made by the clerk who is also secretary for Clare in Bloom.  The legal status of the new committee needs to be looked at in respect of the links with the Parish Council and the fact that the Parish Council insures the assets and actions of Clare in Bloom.  Clerk to provide a list of Clare in Bloom assets together with details of their value to the Financial Clerk.  ACTION: CLERK  

14. Suffolk Acre – Discuss timing of joining and completion of application form – As membership runs from April each year it was decided not to join until April to avoid paying the fee twice. 
15. EEDA Competition re Broadband – Report on viability of applying – Cllr. J. Smith reported that in order to get Broadband in this area, 200 people need to register on the website – www.demandbroadband.com .  It is not known for definite whether the Clare telephone exchange could currently deal with broadband.  There has been a good deal of interest and notices will be put in the local press, The Focus and on the website.  
16. Any other business
- Dedham Vale and Stour Valley conference  -Cllr. Mison stated he will attend the.  

-Footpath  at the back of The Swan  - This is very overgrown with ivy coming over the wall.  As ivy is the responsibility of the owners letters will be sent to the residents of Half Moon yard development and the United Reformed Church as it appears this is where it is coming from.  Cllr. Neal to notify clerk who the secretary for the Hall Moon yard is.  ACTION:  CLLR. NEAL/CLERK. 
-Suffolk Magazine - The February issue of the Suffolk magazine will be running an article about Clare and the Nuttery.

-Tree, Nethergate Street - Cllr. Daniels stated the tree which stands in Nethergate Street between Nethergate House and The White House is in need of topping.  The Tree Officer will be asked to look at this when he examines the yew trees in the church yard.  ACTION:  CLERK
-Tombstone in churchyard – Cllr. L. Stevens asked Cllr. Groom when he is likely to complete the tending of this and he stated it will be finished next week

-Christmas lights – Cllr. J. Smith thanked all those who attended the turning on of the lights, she had forgotten to mention this at the December meeting.
-Allotment sheds – Cllr. O. Smith reported there had been some break ins over Christmas and new year when cans of petrol were stolen.  Police to be made aware.  ACTION:  CLERK
-Car Park Signs – These are now in situe outside the Half Moon yard and at the bottom of Malting Lane.  Whether they are effective in these positions will be monitored.
-Seat in cemetery – The seat at the top is badly damaged.  Cemetery committee will look at this at their site meeting.  ACTION:  CEMETERY COMMITTEE

-Ashen Road sign – The sign by Thornton House is damaged.  ACTION:  CLERK.

Meeting Closed at 9.35pm

